  THE LEIGH PARISH COUNCIL

LeighPC@hotmail.co.uk  (Clerk). 
20th November 2018
Leigh Parish Council’s response to the Tewkesbury Borough Plan – Preferred Options Draft Plan Consultation.
The Parish Council have held a meeting where the contents of the above have been discussed and would like to make the following comments:

· The Parish Council are surprised and disappointed with the Draft Proposals put forward by TBC that relate directly to Coombe Hill. The Parish Council are currently seeking advice as it is believed that the lack of consultation with the Leigh Parish Council and The Leigh Neighbourhood  Plan Committee is against paragraphs 24 to 27 of the current NPPF and also in direct conflict with TBC’s own Statement of Community Involvement 2013.

· The Parish Council understands the need to update the existing adopted plan which covered the period 1991 to 2011, to ensure that changes in local and national circumstances are reflected accurately. The Parish Council makes use of the many policies contained within the current plan when asked to consult on planning applications. The TBP will sit underneath the already adopted JCS which outlines the housing and employment growth requirements to 2031. The JCS includes figures of suggested house building numbers and locations, including the two Rural Service Centres and 12 Service Villages. These suggested figures are the end result of a number of surveys and a document that looked at the disaggregation of services for each Service Village and ranked them with regard to transport links, shops and services.
· Coombe Hill was identified as one of 12 Service Villages. In 2015 the Parish Council expressed concerns about the ‘splitting’ of the Parish. The Parish area covers, Coombe Hill, The Leigh and the various pockets of houses along the A38 between Norton and Coombe Hill. The JCS and TBP have been very specific in only identifying land at Coombe Hill to be included in the Service Village requirements and therefore all the Parish Council comments reflect this.
· The statistics used in the various stages of the earlier consultation process were inaccurate. The clerk had to walk around Coombe Hill and list all the dwellings to produce an accurate figure. The JCS and TBC both quote an indicative commitment of 22 houses at Coombe Hill (3 have since been built).  This is more than a 50% increase in the current village size and twice the growth of any other Service Village.
· The Parish Council, through discussions with its parishioners are aware that any housing development within the small hamlet of Coombe Hill will damage its current characteristics and over power the existing 42 dwellings. It has been accepted that some house building may benefit the village, providing that the numbers are in accordance with the JCS doctrine ‘ the levels of development for each settlement should be proportionate to its size(number of houses), function (availability of services) and proximity and accessibility to Cheltenham and Gloucester (by road, public transport of bicycle) together with the right type of houses being built (the village housing survey highlighted a need for smaller 2 or 3 bed accommodation and social housing). Any number greater than the suggested requirement of 22 houses (with 3 already built) is in direct conflict with the JCS plan and will be challenged accordingly. The ‘Indicative Commitments’ for house building in the Service Villages total 880 houses, with 791 existing commitments already logged and therefore leaving only 89 more houses to be built and shared amongst the Service Villages until 2031!  
· Initial land was identified as a potential site (known as SUB97 and now referred to as Site A in Coombe Hill in the Preferred Options document) on the Assessment of Land Availability 2013 document. This valuable agricultural land is predominantly elevated and therefore the Parish Council has concerns on its landscape and physical sensitivity. The bottom half of the land is subject to flooding.  Access problems have also been noted with only a ‘fair’ access to public services, employment and housing.  TBC commissioned a Landscape and Visual Sensitivity Study back in November 2014 which confirmed that “Coombe Hill occupies a prominent ridge at the junction of the A38 and A4019 and “it is sensitive to conspicuous development on the exposed side slopes of the ridge that would be visible in long distance views and would be at odds with the established settlement pattern (which is loosely cruciform)”. The TBC were reminded of this study during the initial planning application consultation for this specific site earlier this year.  The current Preferred Options Plan suggests that the site is now suitable for 50 houses, although the published email from a TBC Senior Planning Officer on the planning portal suggests that an even greater number of houses would not be discouraged. The second parcel of land is adjacent to the Swan Public House and although it also has issues with water run-off and access has a site capacity of 26 houses, a figure that is slightly more than figures based upon details in the adopted JCS policy together with advice provided by TBC based on the early development work on the Service Villages.  However, the combined total of suggested houses for sites A and B plus the 3 houses already developed sees the village numbers increase by over 300%. Coombe Hill will no longer be a rural village; it will be a small urban development.
· Current facilities are lacking or limited, from street lighting, no mains sewerage and proximity to a very busy road junction where the A4019 meets the A38. The Parish Council have recently submitted a Community Infrastructure report to TBC in direct response to possible housing development at Coombe Hill. Access to schools and health care is a concern for any new housing development but to build houses in an area where there are none is unforgiveable. To build on the pretext of a massive housing development a few miles away providing these missing facilities is reckless. The plans for the Cheltenham West development have not been approved and therefore should not be used to pass planning applications in other areas. Not having these ‘urban’ accessories is not always seen as a negative to those already living in the parish and lack of consultation by TBC has failed to recognise the reason why people live in the parish. The current level of housing ensures that life is sustainable. There is no need for a park; residents make use of the local nature reserve and footpaths. It is apparent that TBC planners are seeking to change the life in the parish so it becomes another urban area, easier to manage but damaging to the environment, a drain on the economy and a high social impact to those already living in the parish.
· TBC’s plans for the excessive over development of the existing Knightsbridge Business Centre at Coombe Hill have not been shared with the Parish Council. The NDP Survey carried out in the summer of 2017 came to the conclusion that a 25% increase in size might be appropriate. To see proposals to increase the size of the site threefold without any consultation is once more against TBC’s own policies. There is no justification for this volume of growth, with units currently lying empty and the location of the expansion close to housing site A, therefore many of the reason for refusing Site A can also be applied to the commercial site. Any increase for the business centre size should ensure that it is for a number of small units and not one large one.

In conclusion, having listened to the parishioners that are affected by this proposal, the Parish Council would like to record an objection to any housing development that is in excess of the number of houses as indicated within and that could be adequately supported over the period of the JCS plan. Parishioners are angry that the TBC Preferred Options Plan ignores the recommendations of the JCS by introducing two large housing development sites, 8 new pitches at a traveller site and the tripling of the business centre at Knightsbridge which is wrongly labelled as The Leigh, when it is only one field away from the suggested house building. Comments like a new development will bring a ‘sense of purpose’ to the village and ‘provide a focal point’ are insulting to the parishioners currently living there and offensive to those working on behalf of the Parish Council and Neighbourhood Development Plan, all trying to ensure that any growth is absorbed into the existing community without too much strain on the Parish and its resources. Creating a whole new village does not lend itself to social cohesion. The JCS Policy SP2 criteria is very clear on size “it was felt that size was the most critical factor in determining the character of the service village”. It is evident that TBC have decided to ignore this criterion. The Parish Council submitted a suggested settlement boundary map earlier this year as part of its NDP process. The Parish Council is fully aware that until the draft NDP is adopted it has no legal strength but it is greatly disappointed that the work within it has been completely ignored and no helpful discussions with the Parish Council and TBC have been arranged. It is believed that the only pre application discussions have involved the developers, so there is no community participation, which is in direct conflict with central and local government statements.
Leigh Parish Council.
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